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THE TRAFFORD COLLEGE GROUP
Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of the Corporation

held on Wednesday 14 October 2020 at 5.30 pm Via Microsoft Teams
	Present:


	Graham Luccock

James Scott
Jill Bottomley
Sarah Drake
Janet Grant

Jed Hassid

Glad Capewell

Sue Derbyshire
Esha Mumtaz
Jeremy Woodside

Louise Richardson

Guy Robson
	(Chairperson)
(Principal & Chief Executive Officer)

(Student Governor)



	In Attendance:
	Barry Watson
Andrea Bennett
Michelle Leslie

Naomi Harrop
Anthony Gribben-Lisle

Michael Jarkowski


	(Corporation Secretary)
(Director of Finance & Strategy)
(Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning)

(Head of Human Resources & Performance)

 (Data Protection Officer)
(Deputy Student Governor)




	Minute No.
	

	
	

	
	Prior to the commencing of the meeting the Chairperson advised members and managers of a number of new housekeeping practices with regard to the conduct of the meetings and future meetings which were duly noted and actioned.

	
	

	GCOR/72/20
	Election of Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation for the Academic Years 2020/2022

	
	

	
	The Corporation Secretary (CS) sought nominations for the position of Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation for the Academic Years 2020/2022.

Graham Luccock was the sole nomination and it was unanimously resolved that he be elected as Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation for the period outlined.

Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GCOR/73/20
	Apologies for Absence

	
	

	
	The Corporation Secretary (CS) reported that apologies for absence had been received from the Colette Fagan.

	
	

	GCOR/74/20
	Declarations of Direct or Indirect Interest

	
	

	
	There were no declarations of interest in any of the meeting’s business items. 

	
	

	GCOR/75/20
	Temporary Election of the Vice Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation for the Academic Years 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The Chairperson sought nominations for the position of temporary Vice Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation for the Academic Year 2020-2021.
Sarah Drake was the sole nomination and it was unanimously resolved that she be elected as Vice Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation for the period outlined.

Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GCOR/76/20
	Minutes of the Meeting held on 22 July 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were approved and accepted as a correct account of the meetings proceedings.

	
	

	GCOR/77/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	i) 
	GCOR/47/20 – Matters Arising from the Minutes – Equality & Diversity Committee 19 June 2020

A member asked about progress in respect of the Group’s response to the Black Lives Matter initiative.

The Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning (VPCSP) advised that the matter would be considered at the next meeting of the Equality & Diversity Committee.
The VPCSP and the Head of HR and Performance (HHRP) also provided the Board with a brief overview of some of the initiatives that the Group was undertaking in relation to Hate Crime awareness and the Big Speak relating to the student BAMC community.

Action: Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning/ Equality & Diversity Committee

	
	
	

	
	ii) 
	GCOR/41/20 – Matters Arising from the Minutes – Transition Board Meetings

In answer to a question from a member relating to the Collaboration Fund the Principal & Chief Executive (PCEO) advised that the joint bid with Cheadle and Marple Sixth Form College (CAMSFC) had been unsuccessful and that the ESFA had approved larger and more strategic bids but that the application had been well received. 

The PCEO further advised that the Group’s bid, as part of the Greater Manchester Colleges Group, had been successful and provided a brief overview of the bid’s objectives in respect of support to students for Learning Technology.

	
	
	

	
	iii) 
	GCOR/49/20 – Matters arising from the Minutes – Meeting of the FE C&Q Committee 17 June 2020

A member asked for a progress update in respect of marketing the value and unique aspects of the curriculum.

The PCEO commented that this was a work in progress and that further work was needed to pull it into a collaborative piece of work that identified the uniqueness of the Group. He advised the Board of some of the initiatives and aspects of this work including World Skills and Cut It Out initiatives.

Action: Director of Marketing

	
	
	

	
	There were no further issues raised by members arising from the minutes that had not been actioned or were on the meeting’s agenda.

	
	

	GCOR/78/20
	Organisational Engagement and Development Plan 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The HHRP provided the Board of the Corporation with a report which included a copy of the proposed Organisational and Development Plan (ODP) for the Group for the period 2020/2021. 
The HHRP advised the Board concerning the key points arising from the ODP which were as follows:

· Statutory and mandatory training.

· Leadership development.

· Equality, diversity and inclusion development for staff.

In advising on the key areas for focus of the ODP the DHRP advised that three themes had been identified to ensure that curriculum staff could deliver effectively through a blended learning approach.
It was noted that the themes related to the Blended Learning delivery model which would be linked to digital skills for curriculum delivery, bespoke training based on departmental needs and one to one coaching and development.

A member commented that in his view it was a great plan and asked about the link between the ODP and the Group’s Business Plan particularly regarding Priority 3 (Great Place to Work). The HHRP commented that she would ensure that the link was referenced between the two Plans.

Action: Head of HR and Performance

A member asked about the timing of the Mental Health First Aid training sessions and whether July 2021 was rather late in the Academic Year to be running them. The HHRP advised that July 2021 was the intended completion date and that the Group was running various sessions throughout the year and that the training was ongoing.
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the Organisational and Development Plan 2020/2021 be approved and implemented.

Action: Head of HR and Performance

	
	

	GCOR/79/20
	Data Protection Annual Report 2019/2020

	
	

	
	The Data Protection Officer (DPO) presented a report which provided the Board of the Corporation with an overview of the framework for Data Protection and its effectiveness across the operations of the Group.
The DPO reminded members that regular update reports are presented to the Audit Committee at every meeting.

The report specifically provided members with an update regarding the following matters:

· Policy, Procedure and Governance.

· Training. In answer to a question from a member the DPO confirmed that the training had been provided to all staff of the Group through face to face sessions and regular catch up activities. It was further advised that a training session for Board members would be delivered on 4 November 2020.
· Subject Access Requests.

· Data Protection Impact Assessments and Data Breaches.

The DPO also updated the Board concerning the impact that Covid19 had had on the business operations of the Group together with progress in respect of Data Protection in relation to the proposed merger with CAMSFC.

The Chairperson thanked the DPO for the work that was being undertaken in this area.
There were no further issues arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/80/20
	Digital Skills Strategy 2020/2023

	
	

	
	The Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning (VPCSP) presented a report which provided the Board of the Corporation with proposals for the Group’s updated Digital Strategy 2020/2023. The DPO also supported the VPCSP in the presentation of the report and updated Strategy.
The VPCSP advised that the three-year Strategy had been approved by the Board last year but that in order to ensure flexibility of the Strategy it was appropriate to review it on an annual basis. 

The VPCSP further commented around the impact of Covid 19 and noted that some of the targets had necessarily been completed before the required target date. The VPCSP also added that the implications of the proposed merger with CAMSFC had been included in the proposed updated Strategy. 

The VPCSP further advised that last year’s approach had been around enabling and infrastructure whereas this year the focus was on delivery of the curriculum and a focus on funding on the student delivery side. In advising on this the VPCSP drew the Board’s attention to capacity issues and the unavailability of capital funds.

In order to focus the impact of the wider developed Strategy on areas for development and improvement the VPCSP advised that the Strategy now included four Digital Teaching, Learning and Assessment Projects which were as follows:
· Individualised learning in mathematics.

· Independent study at Level 3.

· Flexibility for adult and International courses.

· Inclusion for students who are not able to attend college.

The VPCSP further commented that she wished to work with Governors to develop the broader Strategy and that there was a need for a focus on cyber security, accreditation and remote working and learning.

Members raised a number of issues arising from the proposals as follows:

· What percentage of students do not have the required equipment to access blended and offline learning? The VPCSP commented that the Group was currently looking at how this can be delivered to learners and provided details of the review that had been undertaken by the Assistant Principals which had identified a small number of learners that did not have appropriate access. It was advised that these learners had accessed the relevant equipment on site.
· A member commented that the Strategy looked to be strong, had served learners well over the last year and added that there was a clear commitment to early monitoring. In respect of the review process the member asked if the outcomes were reported to Governors. The VPCSP commented that they are reported to the Information Governance Group for review but that they could be reported to Governors if required. The VPCSP advised that she would discuss the matter with the CS.

Action: Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning

· A member commented that the progress that had been made over a two-year period with regard to the Strategy had been impressive. The member asked who would lead on the project for the use of technology to support inclusion for students who are not able to attend college until the Deputy Principal takes up her post on 1 March 2021. The PCEO advised that, if anything has the DP against it, then Governors should assume that the PCEO would lead on it until the postholder commenced her duties.
· A member asked for clarification about the “competitive advantage “referred to in the report. The PCEO outlined his understanding regarding this in terms of wider skills and stand-alone distinctive learning involving teachers. The Board discussed the evidence to support the competitive advantage and whether this could lead to superior profits and returns for the Group. The DPO commented that the Group were working through areas of delivery and that the established Task and Finish Groups could explore the issue raised further. The VPCSP commented that further thought might be given to the wording and the member commented that he had software tools that could support this if it was helpful.
Action: Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning/ Data Protection Officer

· A member commented that the Strategy proposal did not appear to be linked to the Employer Engagement Strategy. The VPCSP commented that this was a really good point and that she would look further into the point raised.

Action: Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning
· A member commented about the Board competency in order to be able to oversee the Strategy and whether the Strategy needed to be externally validated. The CS advised that the Link Governor to IT had unfortunately resigned and that actions were in place to ensure the appointment of a new Governor who could support the Board with specialist knowledge within this area of responsibility. With regard to external validation the PCEO advised that the Group had contracted an independent external consultant who provides independent oversight of the Strategy. The VPCSP also advised of the range of external consultants that had been brought into support in areas such as cyber security and the merger activities.
· A member asked about Governor review of the Strategy and DPO advised that a mid-year update would be taken to the Resources Committee during February 2021.

Action: Corporation Secretary

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the updated Digital Skills Strategy 2020/2023 be approved and implemented.

Action: Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning

	
	

	GCOR/81/20
	Governor Link Visits

	
	

	
	The Board of the Corporation received Governor Link and Learning Walks reports as follows:

· Audit

The Link Governor JH reported in detail concerning the main issues arising from the virtual meeting, which were included in his written report.

It was advised that the key issues for Governors to note included:

· Greater contact between the Chairperson of the Audit Committee and the Director of Finance and Strategy (DFS) to ensure that the working relationship between the Group and the appointed audit firms are as efficient and effective as possible.

· The current finance system is not fit for purpose and needs reviewing.

A member asked what the timeframe for a review of the Finance system was. 
The DFS commented that this had always been on the radar for action but that the cost implications had restricted any progress. It was further advised that a three-year cost plan was required and that it would be looked at post the merger with CAMSFC.

Action: Director of Finance & Strategy

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

·  Marketing

The Link Governor (JH) reported on the detail of the main issues arising from the virtual meeting, which were included in his written report.

The Link Governor commented that the main issue appeared to be how Marketing is promoted within the organisation and the need for a more strategic view of the role of Marketing.

The Chairperson undertook to discuss the issue raised with the PCEO and report back to the Board on the matter.

Action: Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation
There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.
· FE Student Engagement 

The Link Governor (SDR) reported on the detail of the main issues arising from the first virtual meeting of the new Academic Year, which were included in her written report.

SDR advised that the focus of the meeting was to discuss future plans and past successes. It was further commented that the work in this area that was being undertaken was very impressive but a better system of recording al of the activities undertaken might be helpful particularly from an Ofsted context.

A member commented that there were so many good things evidenced and that the activities were contributing effectively to student Well Being at the Group.
The Student Governor gave the Board a brief overview of all the activities that were currently being undertaken in respect of Student Participation and Engagement.

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	GCOR/82/20
	 Covid 19/ Return to College/ Ofsted Ready / Visit Update

	
	

	
	The PCEO commented that Board members were now regularly updated concerning both Covid 19 and Ofsted through the newsletter and emails that were sent to Governors by the CS.

In terms of Covid 19 he advised that since his last report there had been 39 confirmed student cases which had all been reported to the Local Authority and GMCA. He further advised that these numbers were very low compared to other providers due to the Group’s delivery model and the strict approach to social distancing. 
In respect of the recent Ofsted visit the PCEO advised concerning the issues to be addressed arising from the report but that overall the report had been very positive. It was further advised that the Governor’s Ofsted Ready Group had met prior to the visit.
There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/83/20
	Employer Responsive Strategy 2020/2023

	
	

	
	The PCEO presented a report which made proposals for the Group’s Employer Responsive Strategy for the period 2020/2023.

Prior to presenting the proposed Strategy the PCEO reminded members of the Transformational approach to Employer and Stakeholder Engagement agreed by his predecessor but that, in the view of the Leadership Team, there had not been enough progress made to deliver on this particular Strategic objective.
The PCEO outlined a 5 key strand approach to deliver on the objective over a three-year period as follows:
· Establish a clear offer to all employers.

· Develop transformational relationships with employers.

· A focus on high quality with Apprenticeship provision being a key challenge for the Group.

· Improvement of internal systems and processes.

· Development of an effective marketing proposition.

The PCEO further advised that the Strategy would be supported and monitored through an action plan which would be reported to the Board of the Corporation on an annual basis.

Action: Principal & Chief Executive Officer

Members raised several issues and comments arising from the proposals as follows:

· A member commented that the initiative was crucial to curriculum intent and asked about timescale for the implementation of the Customer Relationship Management (CRM) system. The PCEO advised that it would be completed by the end of the Academic Year and that the Group had appointed a compliance manager to support the implementation of CRM.
· A member commented that it was a strong Strategy.

· A member commented that there did not appear to be any connection with the proposals to the Group’s financial objectives and Strategy and asked about how it linked in with such factors return/ profitability/ financial health. The PCEO advised that the Strategy was linked to the planning process for the curriculum but a more strategic view on profitability would be helpful. 
The PCEO outlined the approach taken in terms of curriculum contribution rates and the reporting to the Resources Committee. He added that he would ensure that there is a link between the Strategy and the Group’s financial objectives and thanked the member for her input.
Action: Principal & Chief Executive Officer

· A member commented that there were a lot of small businesses in Trafford and Stockport and it was not always easy to make contact with them. The member also commented that future business outcomes are partly dependent on the Group’s current students and that the Group should be their first thoughts in respect of offers to employers.

· A member commented in respect of the difficulties he was experiencing in respect of Government grants to SMEs in a Covid19 context and that the marketplace was very challenging at the moment. He added that this should be of some comfort to Governors and managers in that there are many institutions in a similar position. He felt that the Strategy was really good and if it could be achieved and delivered then it would put the Group in a good place to grow and have a solid link between student and business.

· A member commented that he thought it was a fantastic Strategy and particularly welcomed the virtual table. He also commented around the transformational approach and the establishment of a different culture than the one that currently operates. It was suggested that a profit/loss for the Strategy might be helpful along with the required investment to deliver it.

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that, subject to the agreed inclusions, the Employer Engagement Strategy 2020/2023 be approved and implemented.

Action: Principal & Chief Executive Officer

	
	

	GCOR/84/20
	Minutes of the Transition Board Meeting held on 25 August and 29 September 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meetings were received and noted. The Chairperson provided members with a brief overview of the matters considered by the Transition Board and the current progress position in respect of the proposed merger with CAMSFC.
The Chairperson specifically drew member’s attention to the following:

· The agreed revised merger date of 1 March 2021.

· The progress regarding Phase 2 Due Diligence.

· The FE Commissioner’s visit to CAMDFC which had gone well.

	
	

	GCOR/85/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	There were no matters arising from the minutes.

	
	

	GCOR/86/20
	Business Plan 2020/2021 (Outcomes 2019/2020)

	
	

	
	The PCEO presented a report which detailed the RAG Rated outcomes of the targets for the 2019/2020 Business Plan. 

The report also included the proposed business plan with milestones for 2020/2021 which the PCEO advised was the final year of the previously agreed three-year Strategic Plan.
The PCEO further advised the Board in detail relating to each of the outcomes for the following 6 Strategic Priorities including achieved and non-achieved targets:

· Delivering Excellence.

· Achieving sustainable Growth.

· Great Staff, Great Place to Work.

· Deliver Digital Transformation.

· Transformational Employer and Stakeholder Engagement.

· Ensuring Student Success.

There were no issues raised by members arising from discussion and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the Business Plan outcomes for 2019/202 be noted.

It was also resolved that the Business Plan for 2020/2021 including milestones be approved and implemented.

Action: Principal & Chief Executive Officer

	
	

	GCOR/87/20
	 Appointment of Higher Education Student Governor 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The CS advised the Board of the Corporation of the outcomes from the election process in respect of the appointment of the Higher Education Student Governor.
It was noted that Leanne Arch (Level 6 Child Care) had been successful in terms of the outcome from the process and it was unanimously resolved that she be appointed as the Group’s Higher Education Student Governor with immediate effect and for the duration of the Academic Year 2020/2021.

Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	 

	GCOR/88/20
	Resignation of Members of the Board of the Corporation

	
	

	

	The CS reported that he had recently received a resignation from an Independent member of the Board of the Corporation (TH).
The CS advised that the member had resigned due to his employment moving overseas and given the specialist skills (IT) he brought to the Board the recruitment process to secure a replacement had already commenced. It was further advised that the closing date for the recruitment process was 30 October 2020.
The Board of the Corporation noted the resignation and supported the replacement process.

Action: Corporation Secretary

The CS also advised that for personal reasons the Group’s Staff Governor (JL) had also resigned. 

The CS proposed that due to the proximity of the impending merger with CAMSFC the vacancy remain open and an election for the vacancy take place post-merger.

The Board of the Corporation unanimously approved the proposal.

Action: Corporation Secretary 
Members placed on record their appreciation of the effort and contribution of the resigning members.

There were no matters raised by members arising from the report.

	
	

	GCOR/89/20
	Sabbatical Request from an Independent Member of the Board of the Corporation

	
	

	
	The CS advised that the Vice Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation and Independent member (JBe) had requested that he be allowed a 12 month sabbatical from Board membership for business reasons. 
The Board discussed the arrangements that would be put in place, should the request be approved, regarding the replacement of the roles undertaken by JBe, from a governance perspective, to their satisfaction.

After due discussion and consideration, it was unanimously resolved that the request be approved and that JBe undertake a 12 month period of sabbatical up to 14 October 2021.

Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GCOR/90/20
	Updated Schedule of Meetings and Business Items Timetable 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The CS provided members with an updated schedule of meetings and business items timetable for the period 2020/2021.
There were no matters arising from the update and it was resolved that the schedule and timetable be approved and implemented.

Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GCOR/91/20
	Board of the Corporation Governance Self-Assessment

	
	

	
	The CS presented a report, which provided the Board of the Corporation with details of the RAG Rated outcomes from the Board of the Corporation Self-Assessment Action Plan for 2019/ 2020.

The report also included a copy of the proposed Governance Action Plan for 2020/2021.

The CS went through each of the outcomes for 2019/2020 based on the Action plan together with the detail of each of the actions proposed for 2020/2021.
There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and after due consideration it was resolved that the Outcomes from the 2019/2020 Governance Action Plan be noted.

It was also resolved that the Governance Action Plan for 2020/2021 be approved and implemented.

Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GCOR/92/20
	Board of the Corporation – Governance Documentation 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The CS presented a report which made proposals for the updating of the following documentation for the period 2020/2021:
· Terms of Reference and Standing Orders of Committees.

· Committee Membership Arrangements.

· Governor Links and Learning Walks.

· Instrument and Articles of Government.

The CS went through each of the documents identifying any changes to the previously approved documentation.

With regard to the updated Governor Link arrangements the Chairperson requested that all Link Governors arrange for their Link visits to be undertaken at least termly.

Action: Link Governors 

After due discussion and consideration of the documents it was unanimously resolved that they be approved and implemented.

Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GCOR/93/20
	Board of the Corporation Attendance Report 2019/2020

	
	

	
	The CS presented a report, which provided the Board of the Corporation with details of attendance at Board and Committee meetings for the Academic Year 2019/2020.

The report identified the issues arising from the outcomes of the attendance data and the CS was pleased to be able to report that the overall attendance rate was above target by 4% at 79%.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that the outcomes be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/94/20
	Quality Improvement Plan 2020/2021 and QIP Performance Indicators Update Report

	
	

	
	The PCEO presented a report, which provided members with a copy of the draft Quality Improvement Plan (QIP) for 2020/2021. 
The report also included a copy of the Quality Performance Indicators for 2020/2021 which included comparative data with the outcome performance for 2018/2019.

The PCEO advised members that the QIP was in draft format and subject to changes arising from the Governors Self-Assessment Validation Panel meeting due to be held on 11 November 2020.
He further advised on the progress that had been made against the targets in the QIP as at October 2020 with RAG ratings against progress for each of the actions.
The PCEO drew member’s attention to the 8 objectives within the Plan and provided the Board with a brief overview of the key themes that were in place to maintain the Quality of Education at the Group.
With regard to the Performance Indicators the PCEO advised that in order for Governors to get the best sense of performance comparisons he had used the 2018/2019 performance outturn indicators due to the fact that there would be no Department for Education ( DFE) performance measures for the year 2019/2020 and that the Group would be producing their own measures which would be validated by the EFSA.
In this context he advised that there was still some work to be done to reconcile the outturn performance data for 2019/2020.

With  regard to this a member commented that it would still be helpful for Governors to be able to see the data for 2019/2020 and in discussion it was agreed that they would be added as a footnote to the performance indicator table once the reconciliation process had been completed.

Action: Principal and Chief Executive Officer

With regard to the achievement targets for 16-19 a member questioned whether 87% was ambitious enough. The PCEO commented that he was looking for an incremental increase due to the unusual nature of the year and that he considered it prudent not to have a large increase in target rates.
The PCEO commented that the QIP in and of itself did not constitute the whole of the Group’s approach to continuous improvement and reminded members of the other strategies and process that were in place to complement the QIP. 
The PCEO also advised members of the three areas that had been identified in the recent Ofsted visit which had now been included in the QIP.
There were no further issued raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/95/20
	A Level and GCSE Results

	
	

	
	The PCEO presented a report which provided the Board of the Corporation with a summary of the A Level and GCSE results for 2019/2020 together with details of the key issues arising from the results.
The PCEO reminded members that that the results were based on centre assessed grades and that overall the results had been encouraging despite the difficulties experienced in year due to lockdown and Covid 19. He commented that the majority of students had performed well and was pleased to be able to report an increase of 5% in progression to Russell Group Universities.

The key issues were identified and discussed in detail within the following categories:
· GCSE Results English and Maths Summary – Young People and Adults.
· Full Time GCSE Resit Programme Altrincham/ Stockport.

· A Levels and FGS A Levels.
Members generally expressed their appreciation and thanks to the PCEO and the staff of the Group in terms of what they had done to support the students through what had been a very challenging and uncertain period relating to the education and examinations.

A member asked about when the reporting on the outcomes for vocational qualifications would be reported to Governors and the PCEO advised that these would be taken to the FE Curriculum & Quality Committee in November 2020.

Action: Principal & Chief Executive Officer

A member asked if there was still the opportunity that some of the grades could be validated upwards. The PCEO advised that there was but it would only be a very small number and would not be significant.

A member drew attention to an error in the date of the title of the report which the PCEO undertook to amend.
Action: Principal & Chief Executive Officer

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/96/20
	Enrolment and Student Numbers Update

	
	

	
	The PCEO presented a report which provided the Board of the Corporation with details of the enrolment and student numbers for 2020/2021 in the following categories:
· 16-19 Study Programmes.

· Adult Education.

· Higher Education.
The PCEO provided an overview of the key issues arising from the data for each of the categories and commented that the 42nd date had, as yet, not been reached and therefore the impact on funding for 16-19 programmes for next year was still not verified. He added that for this funding stream the current numbers were above target which would help with next year allocation.

With regard to the other areas of provision in terms of Higher Education, Apprenticeships and Adults he advised that much work was still needed to be done and outlined some of the actions going forward that would be taken to seek to improve student numbers in each of the categories.

A member asked if the Group’s position had been mirrored both nationally and locally. The PCEO confirmed that this was the case other than in Higher Education where the enrolment numbers appeared to be very mixed across the sector.

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that it be noted

	
	

	GCOR/97/20
	Office for Students Letter – Notice of Removal of a Specific Ongoing Condition of Registration

	
	

	
	The PCEO provide the Board of the Corporation with a copy of a letter that the Chairperson had received from the Office for Students (OfS) advising him that the conditions imposed by the OfS at registration for the Group had been removed.
The PCEO explained the details relating to the decision and possible ramifications/ requirements from a risk perspective for the Group in the future.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the notification and it was resolved that the Board welcome the removal of the condition and that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/98/20
	Management Accounts Year Ending 31 July 2020 and Financial Results Presentation

	
	

	
	The DFS presented a report, which provided members with the Financial Monitoring and Forecast report as at 31 July 2020. The report also included the Management Accounts for the same period.

The DFS advised that the report had been considered in detail by the Resources Committee at its meeting on 7 October 2020 and that it had been recommended to the Board of the Corporation for approval.
The DFS was further advised that the outturn position was better than the best case scenario, that the information excluded FRS17 adjustments which were at a £15m loss, that the final pay to income ration was slightly below target, that the cash position was  positive along with the EBITDA position.
The DFS also gave an overview of outturn figures compared to 2018/2019 which showed a significant improvement in the deficit positions. 
The DFS provided the Board with a presentation which provided members with an overview of the main considerations arising from the report which covered the following issues:
· Income and Expenditure 2019/2020. This included budget details in terms of best, mid case and draft actual positions.
· Comparators between 2018/2019 and 2019/2020.

· Financial Health Rating which had stayed flat but was moving in the right direction and was very close to a good rating.

· Bank Covenants which had all been met

· Cash Forecasts. The DFS commented that the risk was around land disposals and confirmed that the Phase 2 redevelopment at Stockport College would not proceed until the cash from the Stockport disposal had been received.
A member commented that the information was very clearly set out and presented and thanked the DFS for her efforts in respect of the Group’s financial position.
There were no other issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that the report be noted and that the Management Accounts for the year ending 31 July 2020 be approved. 

	
	

	GCOR/99/20
	Going Concern and Next Steps Update Report

	
	

	
	The DFS advised that the purpose of the presented report was to provide the Board of the Corporation with the evidence that had been collated to date, in respect of going concern, and to provide advice in relation the next steps that were required to be undertaken.

It was further advised that the report had been considered by the Audit Committee at its meeting on 21 September 2020 and that they were supportive of the process and actions relating to the matter.

The DFS further commented that this was still a work in progress and advised the Board of the progress in respect of the following matters:

· The Assessment Process

The DFS advised concerning the Board’s responsibility with regard to risks and materiality, the assessment period, specific areas for consideration at the Group, including forecasts and budgets, the timing of cash flows, bank covenants, key performance indicators and financial health, other risks and the proposed merger with CAMSFC. The DFS commented that the Group’s financial position was ahead of predictions and that an improved cash position had helped and that all the Financial KPIs had been met. The DFS also explained the approach to the establishment of a contingency reserve.

· Actions Following the Assessment.

The DFS advised that following the assessment management would make a recommendation based on the three scenarios in respect of FRS102 as to which one was applicable to the Group.

· Assessing Forecasts and Budgets
The DFS provided details of the actual position in respect of the financial position 2019/2020 and the 2020/2021 budget. It was noted that the forecasts for 2020/2021 would be reported to the Resources Committee at its next meeting.

· Assessing Timing of Cash Flows

The DFS provided details of the cash flow position for the 2020/2021 budget and forecasts for 2020/2021 and 2021/2022. It was noted that the improvement in 2019/2020 position had improved the cash flow position and that with regard to the forecasts it was advised that they would be ahead of where predicted and that they did not reflect the capital allocation which would improve the position further.

· Bank Covenants

The DFS advised that all the Bank Covenants would be met following the agreed amendments to the Covenants in June 2020.

· Key Performance Indicators – Financial Health
It was advised that the Group was still in a position of Requires Improvement but that with further minor improvements a good rating could be achieved.

· Other Risks and the proposed merger with CAMSFC

The DFS advised that an update on these issues would be presented to the Audit Committee at its next meeting in November 2020.

In summary the DFS advised that all the key indicators were rated as green and that the key area related to the forecasts and that the Group would have a clearer picture following the 42nd day when the main allocation of funding based on student numbers had been determined.
The DFS also advised of the timetable for the next steps in the process which would culminate in a final consideration of the going concern issue at the Board of the Corporation meeting in December 2020.
There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/100/20
	ESFA Letter – Submission of 2019/2020 Financial Statements and Associated Documents

	
	

	
	The DFS provided the Board of the Corporation with a report which informed them of a letter that the Accounting Officer had received from the ESFA advising that in the light of Covid 19, they had decided to extend the deadline for submission of the audited financial statements for the year ending 31 July 2020 by one month to the 31 January 2021. 

A copy of the letter from the ESFA was included in the report.

The DFS advised that in her view the Board of the Corporation should maintain the current timetable of submission by 31 December 2020 and that the extended period be used as a contingency if required.

The Board of the Corporation considered and discussed the report in detail and after due discussion it was unanimously approved that the recommendation contained in the report be approved and implemented.

Action: Director of Finance & Strategy 

	GCOR/101/20
	ESFA Letter – FE Capital Allocation

	
	

	
	The DFS presented a report which advised the Board of the Corporation that the Group had been allocated £1,350k by the ESFA as part of the Governments £200m Capital Fund for Further Education.

The report included a copy of the grant funding letter setting out the terms and conditions (T&C) of the allocation and the DFS drew the Board attention to the key points of the T&C which were as follows:
· The grant is only to be used for the condition improvement of substandard or deteriorating buildings.
· Allocations to be spent by 31 March 2021.

· Match funding is required of 25 % amounting to £338k for the Group.

The DFS reminded members of the restriction on capital spending in relation to one of the covenants with Barclays Bank and that an application had been made to the Bank to apply for consent for the additional funded capital expenditure to be allowed.

The VPCSP advised that the additional funding would support additional work across all the Group sites including security access and IT infrastructure together with support to the project for the redevelopment at Stockport College.

The Board welcomed the additional capital funding and confirmed that the terms and conditions of the grant be met.

Action: Director of Finance & Strategy

	
	

	GCOR/102/20
	Minutes of the Audit Committee Meeting held on 21 September 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were received and noted, and the Chairperson provided a brief overview of the business items considered by the Committee.

	
	

	GCOR/103/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	i) 
	GRES/33/20 – Updated Internal Audit Plan 2020/2021
The Board of the Corporation unanimously approved the Audit Committee’s recommendation that the updated Internal Audit Plan 2020/2021 be approved and implemented.

Action: Director of Finance & Strategy

	
	
	

	
	ii) 
	GRES/34/20 – Internal Audit Reports 2019/2020
· Subcontracting
· Remote Payment Authorisation.
· Follow Up.
The Board of the Corporation unanimously approved the Audit Committee’s recommendation that the above-named internal audit reports be approved.

	
	
	

	
	iii) 
	GRES/35/20 – Internal Audit Annual Report 2019/2020
The Board of the Corporation unanimously approved the Audit Committee’s recommendation that the Internal Audit Annual Report 2019/2020 be approved.



	
	
	

	
	iv) 
	GRES/36/20 – Final External Audit Plan 2019/2020

The Board of the Corporation unanimously approved the Audit Committee’s recommendation that the Final External Audit Plan 2019/2020 be approved

	
	

	
	There were no further issues raised by members arising from the minutes.

	
	

	GCOR/104/20
	Special Educational Needs and Disability Policy 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The VPCSP presented a report which enabled the Board of the Corporation to consider the Groups Special Education Needs and Disability Policy 2020/2021.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the Special Education Needs and Disability Policy 2020/2021 be approved and implemented.

Action: Principal & Chief Executive Officer

	
	

	GCOR/105/20
	Child Protection and Safeguarding Vulnerable Adults Policy 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The CS confirmed that the Child Protection and Safeguarding Vulnerable Adults Policy 2020/2021had been approved by a majority of members via the approved electronic decision-making process.

It was resolved that the approval of the Child Protection and Safeguarding Vulnerable Adults Policy 2020/2021 be confirmed in the minutes of the meeting and the Policy be implemented.

Action: Principal and Chief Executive Officer

	
	

	GCOR/106/20
	Student Behaviour Policy 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The PCEO presented a report which enabled the Board of the Corporation to undertake a review of the Group’s Student Behaviour Policy for 2020/2021.

There were a number of issues raised by members arising from the Policy proposal as follows:

· A member asked if the Policy needs an appeals procedure in the context of the Disciplinary procedure. 

· A member commented that managers need to ensure that the Policy complies and is consistent with the Group’s Health and Safety Policy particularly in the context of Covid 19 requirements in respect of group gatherings. 

The PCEO undertook to consult with the Assistant Principal 16-19 Study Programmes concerning the issues raised by members.

Action: Principal & Chief Executive Officer

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that, subject to the above clarifications, the Student Behaviour Policy 2020/2021 be approved and implemented.

Action: Principal & Chief Executive Officer

	
	

	
	

	GCOR/107/20
	Health and Safety Annual Report 2019/2020

	
	

	
	The VPCSP presented a report which included a copy of the Group’s Annual Health and Safety Report 2019/2020.The report also included a copy of the Health and Safety Action Plan for 2020/2021.

The VPCSP reported that the Group had been successful in maintaining ISO 14001 and ISO 45001 status and provided the Board with a summary of the identified strengths and weaknesses in the management of Health and Safety.

The VPCSP also provided information relating to ongoing developments and the Red RAG rating contained within the action plan relating to first aid training. The VPCSP confirmed that actions were in place to address the issue.

A member asked about Incident Reporting and why there had been a significant increase in reported incidents at the Stockport College since lockdown. 

The VPCSP advised that this related to the improved reporting process and that there were no specific concerns relating to Health and Safety at the Campus particularly in the context of the redevelopment work that was taking place.

There were no other issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the Health and Safety Annual Report 2019/2020 be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/108/20
	Any Other Business

	
	

	
	There were no matters raised under any other business.

	
	

	GCOR/109/20
	Date of Next Meeting

	
	

	

	It was noted that the next scheduled meeting of the Board of the Corporation would be held at 5.30 pm on Wednesday 16 December 2020.

Action:  Corporation Secretary

The Head of HR and Performance left the meeting after consideration of Agenda item 2a.

The meeting closed at 8.09 pm.
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